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Report to the USM Board of Regents
Chancellor William E. Kirwan
Friday, April 12, 2013
Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of the Board of Regents.  Let me begin by welcoming the two new members of our Board, Robert Rauch and Tracye Turner, to their first meeting.

Robert received his B.S. in civil engineering from the University of Maryland, College Park (UMCP) and soon after began his career with the Maryland Department of Natural Resources.  In 1978, he became the state's youngest county engineer, serving for six years as director of public works and Talbot County Engineer before his move to the private sector in 1984.  Currently he is a principal with the civil engineering and construction management firm, Robert D. Rauch & Associates, Inc., of Easton, Md.  He succeeds Regent John Young, who resigned from the board earlier this year.

Tracye Turner is the executive vice president and chief operating officer of Optimal Solutions Group, an economic and policy analysis research and consulting firm headquartered in the M Square Research Park in College Park.  She has oversight of the firm's operations in areas such as optimal analytics, communications, and its new Innovation and Entrepreneurship Center.  She has held senior positions with Northrop Grumman IT, including regional sales manager and senior representative.  She succeeds Regent Orlan Johnson, whose term has expired. 

The entire USM family welcomes both of you as new regents.  I want to also congratulate Regent Tom Slater, who was appointed to a second term on the Board.

With the faculty awards earlier and the legislative update I will deliver shortly, I will keep my report fairly brief.  There were, however, a number of notable achievements across the USM that I would like to highlight, beginning with our host institution, the University of Baltimore (UB).

The next few weeks will be wonderfully busy here at UB, with several events scheduled around the opening of the new John and Frances Angelos Law Center, home to the University of Baltimore School of Law.  U.S. Vice President Joe Biden, U.S. Supreme Court Associate Justice Elena Kagan, Maryland Court of Appeals Chief Judge Robert Bell, Governor Martin O'Malley, and many other state, local and federal officials and legal luminaries are expected to take part in both invitation-only and public events marking the building's debut.  I know President Bob Bogomolny and the entire UB “family” are looking forward to these events.  

I am also pleased to note the UB alumnus Peter Angelos has donated an additional $5 million to strengthen the ongoing effort for the building to attain Platinum rating by the U.S. Green Building Council.  This marks the third major gift from Angelos to the project, which is named for his parents, and brings his total project support to $15 million.  
UB was also well represented in The Daily Record’s 2013 list of "Maryland's Top 100 Women."  Patria de Lancer Julnes, professor in the UB School of Public & International Affairs, was honored and Darlene Smith, dean of UB’s Merrick School of Business, will be inducted into the Circle of Excellence, a special recognition reserved for those who have been named to the list three times.  
Elsewhere across the USM . . . 

For the seventh consecutive year, Towson University (TU) has been named to the President’s Higher Education Community Service Honor Roll.  In other TU news, this spring construction will begin on the "Towson Building" at Harford Community College, a long planned satellite building for students at HCC to take third- and fourth-year college courses at Towson.  

Congratulations as well to Bowie State University (BSU), where the Women’s Bowling Team captured their 4th CIAA Championship since 2005 and where the Men’s Basketball Team prevailed as the 2013 CIAA Basketball Champions, BSU’s second basketball championship.  In addition, The Maryland Center at BSU received a $10,000 donation from Lockheed Martin to advance participation and performance of students in science, technology, and mathematics programs.  And just yesterday it was announced that First Lady Michelle Obama will address the BSU graduating class at the 2013 Spring Commencement ceremony.

At Salisbury University (SU), senior Dominique Kunciw has been awarded a Gates Cambridge Scholarship, one of the world’s most prestigious international awards, to pursue a Ph.D. in chemistry at the renowned University of Cambridge.  In addition, the Madeline G. Perdue Charitable Foundation has announced a $540,000 gift to benefit women’s basketball at SU.

In another wonderful piece of sports news . . . the University of Maryland Eastern Shore (UMES) women’s bowling team is going for their third consecutive NCAA Division 1 national championship this weekend. In early March, UMES sponsored the inaugural Maryland Eastern Shore Spelling Bee, a regional competition featuring 49 competitors. The winner will represent the lower Eastern Shore at the Scripps National Spelling Bee in Washington. UMES is one of only 17 higher education institutions in the country sponsoring a regional bee. And a trio of women with prominent roles at UMES were included in The Daily Record’s list of Maryland's Top 100 Women: Veronique Diriker, UMES development director; Peggy Naleppa, a member of the UMES Board of Visitors; and Cynthia Boyle, chair of pharmacy practice in the School of Pharmacy.

Coppin State University (CSU) was also represented in The Daily Record, with Mary E. Owens-Southall, Dean of the School of Graduate Studies honored as one of Maryland’s Top 100 Women.  The work of the Coppin Committee is continuing as well, and while recommendations are not due till next month, I know that interim President Mort Neufville is already taking some decisive steps to address the challenges facing CSU.

Frostburg State University (FSU) has been admitted to the President's Higher Education Community Service Honor Roll for the third year in a row, the fourth time overall.  In other FSU news, last month President Jonathan Gibralter was received on the floors of both the Maryland House and Senate as proclamations were read commending FSU for being named a national College of Distinction.

Several faculty from the University of Maryland, Baltimore (UMB) have received awards.  Dr. Huakun Xu from the School of Dentistry was honored by the International Association of Dental Research for inventing a new dental filling material that inhibits bacteria.  Dr. Mark Shirtliff—also from the School of Dentistry—won the BioMaryland LIFE Prize for the most promising technology for a potential process to treat infections.  School of Pharmacy Professor Magaly Rodriguez de Bittner received the 2013 Daniel B. Smith Practice Excellence Award for contributions to advance patient care services.  Jane M. Kirschling, dean of the School of Nursing, received the Hospice Nurses Leading the Way Award.  And School of Medicine Researcher Angela Brodie, has been named fellow for the newly created American Association for Cancer Research Academy.

With $3.75 million in funding from the National Science Foundation, the University of Maryland, College Park (UMCP) is teaming up with George Washington University and Virginia Tech to launch a regional Innovation Corps (I-Corps) node with one sweeping goal: find the best entrepreneurial student and faculty researchers and help them bring their discoveries to market.  In addition, UMCP has received a $5.9 million grant from the National Institutes of Health to conduct interventions designed to reduce chronic racial and ethnic disparities in the rates of diabetes, asthma, hypertension, and other diseases. 

University of Maryland, Baltimore County (UMBC) President Freeman Hrabowski was named the 2013 Black Engineer of the Year, an honor that recognizes UMBC’s success in helping students from all backgrounds succeed in science, technology, engineering, and math.  In addition, Freeman spoke at the 2013 TED Conference earlier this year on The Four Pillars of College Success in Science.  His talk is available online and I encourage you to watch it.

A pair of biologists from the University of Maryland Center for Environmental Science (UMCES) will lead an international team of scientists to establish a Distributed Biological Observatory in the North American Arctic to track Arctic response to climate change.  Researchers from the U.S., Japan, Korea, China, Canada, and Russia will systematically track the biological response to sea ice retreat and the resulting environmental changes.

Two new Master of Professional Studies (MPS) programs are coming to the Universities at Shady Grove (USG).   The MPS in Biotechnology and Cybersecurity from UMBC will be offered beginning in the fall of 2013.  These programs will prepare local students for leadership roles in two of the region’s fastest growing industries.
The University System of Maryland at Hagerstown (USMH) has expanded into a building in downtown Hagerstown adjacent to the regional higher education center.  The City of Hagerstown renovated 2,700 square feet in the back third of the building to meet the specific requirements of USMH, which included three faculty offices and three classrooms.  USMH has also received a $25,000 grant from The Alice Virginia and David W. Fletcher Foundation to establish an endowed fund to be used for scholarships for Washington County students enrolled in programs offered at USMH. 
University of Maryland University College (UMUC) has received a $25,000 gift from Deloitte to provide 10 students pursuing a master of science degree in either Cybersecurity or Cybersecurity Policy with a $2,500 scholarship for the fall 2013 semester.  In addition, UMUC’s second cyber gala held earlier this month at National Harbor drew cybersecurity leaders from business, government, and the military and raised more than a quarter-million dollars for cybersecurity scholarships.
Turning now to the recently-completed legislative session . . . 

First of all, there is a great deal to celebrate with the Operating Budget.  The USM once again received very strong support from the Governor and General Assembly. 
The bottom line is that state general fund and Higher Education Investment Fund (HEIF) support for USM is on track to increase by just over $80.5 million in FY 2014, to approximately $1.115 billion – an increase of 7.5 percent over fiscal year 2013.  This is a remarkable commitment by the Governor and the state to supporting the USM’s mission.  This result is all the more remarkable when placed in a national context, where public support in higher education has been reduced by almost 30% over the past two years.

Especially gratifying is the fact that the budget includes $22 million in enhancement funds, augmented by $10 million from the USM fund balance, to support three critical priorities in USM’s strategic plan.  These include:

· Targeted STEM and Health Enrollment.

· The budget provides targeted funding for an additional 740 students in STEM, health, and cyber security programs at USM institutions, enabling us to continue increasing STEM enrollment in order to produce an additional 900 STEM graduates per year. 
· With the increasing numbers, the USM will be in a position to achieve the strategic plan goal of increasing the number of STEM graduates by 40 percent over the 2010 baseline. 
· Research, Entrepreneurship, and Commercialization, which includes funding to support University of Maryland: MPowering the State.

· The budget includes funding to support the collaborative School of Public Health, the new Center for Health-Related Informatics and Bioimaging, and University of Maryland Ventures.

· It was just over a year ago that UMCP and UMB launched the MPowering the State collaboration and we are already seeing significant results, new business partnerships, and jobs.

· Academic Transformation and College Completion
· The budget delivers funding for the redesign of more than 40 courses, serving more than 12,000 additional students, essentially doubling our efforts. 

· In addition, there is funding for the Center for Innovation and Excellence in Learning and Teaching (CIELT), cementing Maryland as THE “go to” state for academic transformation.

· And there is additional need-based student financial aid to help eliminate financial need as a barrier to the earning of a degree.

I note that the final budget language restricts $13 million of the enhancement fund appropriation until USM submits a report detailing precisely how these funds will be used on a campus-by-campus basis, complete with metrics to measure progress. This report needs to be submitted to the respective budget committees by July 1, 2013, or 45 days before the release of the funds.  The budget language also says that enhancement-funded programs demonstrating progress towards the metrics in fiscal year 2016 will continue to receive funding for an additional period.  Actually, we welcome this kind of accountability because you—the Board—already expect this of us. So, while there is still some work ahead of us, there is no question that this investment in operating funds by the Governor and the General Assembly is an overwhelming benefit for USM, the state, and the students we serve.  

We also had very good news with regard to the FY 2014 Capital Budget.  Both the House and Senate approved every USM project as submitted by the Governor. 
All told, the USM will receive approximately $225 million for capital projects at campuses across the state, including
· More than $16 million at UMB for planning and construction of the new Health Sciences Facility III;

· $4.5 million at BSU for planning and construction of the new Natural Science Building;

· More than $22 million at UMES for planning and construction of the new Aviation Science & Engineering Building;

· Almost $10 million at FSU for construction and equipment at the new Center for Communications and IT;
· $36 million at UMBC for construction and equipment at the new Performing Arts & Humanities Building;
· And $17 million for a much-needed facility renewal projects at all institutions.
There were also a number of important “add on” items in the Capital Budget, including:  

· $5 million to UMCP for planning the new Bioengineering Building;

· $5 million to USG for planning of the new Biomedical Education Facility;

· $1.5 million to the System Office for planning a USM facility at the Southern Maryland Higher Education Center Building.
There is one other “add on” item that I want to talk about in a little more depth.  The General Assembly added $500,000 for Capital funds for FY 14—and preapproved $1.5 million more for FY 15—to support infrastructure improvements of the Towson University softball facility.  This was specifically done to assist TU’s Title IX compliance efforts.  This $2 million in capital funding, combined with the $300,000 in new funding provided to the System Office for matching grants to assist our schools in Title IX compliance, will create a period to allow TU baseball supporters to try and raise private funds to preserve the baseball program.  
These allocations were made after considerable discussions involving the Governor’s Office, the General Assembly, Towson and USM officers—including Maravene and me—and the Board’s Athletics Workgroup.  

The genesis of these discussions was Maravene’s courageous but difficult decision, based on a careful analysis of fiscal and Title IX challenges facing TU’s Intercollegiate Athletics Program and with the support of the Board’s Athletics Workgroup.  Her decision, not surprisingly, elicited considerable discussion and objections, coming primarily from supporters of the baseball program. These protests were heard by officials in Annapolis. I want to say that, through all this turmoil, Maravene has done a remarkable job under extraordinarily difficult circumstances.  She has been on the receiving end of some highly unwarranted personal attacks and unfair criticism.  But, she has handled it all of this with grit, grace, and exceptional professionalism.  I would suggest that these are among the many qualities that The Daily Record considered when they recently honored her as one of "Maryland's Top 100 Women.”  Maravene, all of us want you to know how much we support you and the difficult decisions you had to make.
Finally, in terms of legislation, with a few very minor exceptions, virtually every bill impacting the USM went the way we wanted.  
There are three pieces of legislation that I want to highlight. First is the College Readiness and Completion Act of 2013.  As originally introduced, this very broad and sweeping legislation contained many overly prescriptive, cumbersome, and problematic provisions affecting our universities.  The USM worked diligently with the Senate and House members to improve the legislation to the point that we could support its passage.  I want to commend Senior Vice Chancellor Joann Boughman for her tireless and very effective work on this bill.
This bill, as drafted, was a fusion of several individual higher education initiatives from across the nation rolled into a single piece of complex legislation. It contains numerous provisions related to K-12 in preparing students for college assessment and placement.  

Several parts of the legislation are actually a compliment to the Board and USM in that they put in statute some of our best practices, such as:

· Requiring math in all 4 years of high school, 
· A 120 credit limit for degree programs,
· Supporting reverse transfer,
· And calling for intense academic advising. 
This final version of the bill requires the Maryland State Department of Education (MSDE), the Maryland Higher Education Commission (MHEC), and the public higher education segments to study and make numerous improvements in preparing high school students for college and moving college students through to a degree in the most efficient and effective manner possible.  Specifically:

· It calls on the higher education segments to work to enhance and streamline our transfer and articulation process and expand our efforts to identify and assist in the degree completion of “near completers.”
· It requires institutions to employ best practices in the use of student Degree Plans, Pathways, and Benchmarks towards degree completion.

· It requires each public four-year institution of higher education to dedicate a portion of institutional financial aid to provide financial assistance to resident undergraduate students that transfer with an associate’s degree from a community college in the state. 
· It codifies the Dual Enrollment process.
· And there are other provisions, including numerous reporting requirements in subsequent years to evaluate the effectiveness and progress of the legislation.

Clearly, this was an enormous piece of legislation with many different moving parts.  Fortunately, we were able to weigh in and make some key changes to address some significant provisions in the bill.
Secondly, Senate Bill 431 –The USM Quasi-Endowment Bill, was a USM Bill sponsored by Sen. Nancy King.  The concept of the bill was conceived by Joe Vivona, Bob Page, and the finance team and was developed with the strong support and engagement of Regent Gossett and the Advancement Committee. It enables the BOR to direct the investment of up to $50 million in non-state USM fund balance. Historically, the Treasurer’s Office has invested all USM fund balances in secure but very low yield instruments. The hope is that this bill will enable USM to generate up to $2 million annually in support of future fund raising efforts and campaigns. Getting this bill passed was a huge accomplishment and once again demonstrates the state’s commitment to—and trust in—the USM.

Finally, the bill to permit UMCES to seek accreditation to offer joint degrees, which the BOR supported, passed with flying colors. 
Once again, looking at the legislative session as a whole, Governor O’Malley and the General Assembly strongly reaffirmed their commitment to keep Maryland’s public universities affordable, accessible, and of the highest quality and accountable.  The operating and capital budgets speak volumes about the Governor and General Assembly’s support for public higher education and the USM.  As I noted, this support stands in stark contrast to the tide of disinvestment that we see in so many other states.  And when you stop to consider that, at this time last year, we were facing the prospect of a so-called “doomsday budget,” our favorable position now is even more remarkable.
I want to close by once again commending all who work so hard to bring the Legislation session to such a satisfactory conclusion. Regents responded with alacrity when called upon. The presidents and their government relations staffs, the System Office, the USMF Advocacy Committee, the students from across the system, led ably by Zach Cohen and Steven Herschkowitz, the faculty and staff councils and on and on the list goes…everyone responded to make this positive outcome possible. 

Although this was truly a team effort, one person deserves special recognition. That person is Vice Chancellor PJ Hogan, our Director of Legislative Affairs, along with his able sidekick, Andy Clark.  As I have said to many, this was one of the most difficult – perhaps the most difficult session in my memory.  It required getting a large budget increase passed, complicated legislation defeated or amended, the Towson flare up addressed, and the list goes on.  Through it all, PJ lead a masterful campaign. I now call him Field Marshall Hogan. He masterfully, almost surgically, called in precisely the right troops at the critical moments to stem breeches and attacks on our flanks and plans.  Mr. Chairman, if the USM had a battlefield Medal of Honor, I would be recommending that it be awarded this year to Field Marshall PJ Hogan. 
This completes my report. I would be happy to answer any questions.
Before I relinquish the floor, I would like to recognize a person who has just retired and who has made an enormous contribution to USM.  This person is Alex Short—who served as the USM’s representative for real property transactions in the Office of the Attorney General (OAG) for 13 years.  
Alex provided invaluable support to this Board and USM staff, assisting the system in its annual revenue bond issuance and refinancings.  He came to this role at a critical moment…just as the USM was entering the brave new world of public/private partnerships. Alex brought a high degree of expertise to these complex transactions.  He played a decisive role in many public-private partnerships for student housing —totaling more than $400 million—that brought more than 7,600 new beds to USM institutions.  His expertise and hard work also helped bring the Proton Treatment Center to the University of Maryland, Baltimore’s (UMB) growing BioPark, establishing UMB and the School of Medicine as one of the leading centers for cancer clinical care, research, and education in the world. 
Alex, we thank you for your many years of exceptional service and we wish you the best in your retirement years.

